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JANE LENNON REMEMBERS HER FATHER 
ROBERT S. ECKLEY 

(1921-2012) 
Robert S. Eckley, former president of 

The Abraham Lincoln Association, died 

on April 15, 2012, in his home after a 

four year battle with Amyotrophic Lat-

eral Sclerosis (commonly known as ALS 

or Lou Gehrig's disease).  He was 90 

years old.  A remembrance of his life 

was held on April 19, 2012, in Evelyn 

Chapel on the campus of Illinois 

Wesleyan University in Bloomington, 

Illinois.  Several members of the Eckley 

family paid tribute to Bob.  His daugh-

ter, Jane Lennon, made the following 

remarks. 

 

 

As many of you know, my father de-

voted much of the last portion of his life 

to Leonard Swett, the legal partner and 

forgotten friend of Abraham Lincoln.  

In Dadôs biography of Leonard Swett, 

set to be published this coming October 

and currently available for preorder on 

Amazon.com, my father presents the 

speech that Swett gave at the October 

22, 1887, dedication and unveiling of 

the ñStanding Lincolnò statue by the 

French sculptor Augustus Saint-

Gaudens at the south end of Lincoln 

Park in Chicago.  Swett eloquently cap-

tured an unusual and unique character-

istic existing in both my father and in 

Abraham Lincoln, so I would like to 

paraphrase Swett's remarks on Lincoln 

here as a tribute to Dad.  Swett said,  

 

A very remarkable and useful trait of 

Lincolnôs character was that of mental 

equipoise.  He was disturbed by noth-

ing, nor diverted from the pathway he 

had marked out.  Although prosecuting 

the war for two years simply from a 

sense of duty and not from a belief in its 

success, he kept right on and was nei-

ther depressed by disasters nor elated 

by success.  He seemed to comprehend 

the magnitude of the contest in which he 

was engaged more thoroughly than 

other men.  In moments of adversity, he 

was not disheartened, but was cool, 

collected and determined.  In moments 

of victory, when everybody else was 

carried away by the joyousness of the 

occasion, Mr. Lincoln had the same 

mental equipoise and was as self-

restrained and determined as before.  In 

short, he was a monument of strength, 

and the other great men at Washington 

learned to gain renewed strength from 

his calmness, to lean upon his own 

great arms for support. 

 

Next, I would like to read some words 

from Adlai Stevenson about his mid-

western roots and the Bloomington 

community that he came from.  Again, 

these words seem to apply equally to 

both Dad and Stevenson.  Like Steven-

son, my father embodied those qualities 

often associated with a midwestern 

background and he respected and appre-

ciated the environment that is bourne of 

his family and many of you.  Stevenson 

said,  

 

I have Bloomington to thank for the 

most important lesson I have learned: 

that in quiet places, reason abounds, 

that in quiet people there is vision and 

purpose, that many things are revealed 

to the humble that are hidden from the 

great. ... The spirit of Bloomington is 

the midland concept of Americanism, 

progress coupled with order, liberty 

without license, tolerance without lax-

ness and thrift without meanness. 

 

But out of this land locked part of the 

country grew in my father a love for 

the sea, a passion nurtured during 

World War II when he served on an 

escort ship for Naval convoys going 

across the north Atlantic.  During our 

childhood he sprinkled us with nauti-

cal metaphors, advising us to ñstay the 

courseò or hold ñsteady as she goes.ò  

So, it is appropriate to end by honoring 

him with the language of the sea from 

Alfred Tennyson: 

 

Twilight and evening bel1,  

    And after that the dark!  

And may there be no sadness of farewell,  

      When I embark;  

 

For though from out our bourne of Time 

     and Place  

The flood may bear me far, 

I hope to see my Pilot face to face  

     When I have crossed the bar.  

Robert S. Eckley 
(1921-2012) 



 

2                                 A N EWSLETTER OF THE A BRAHAM  L INCOLN  A SSOCIATION         FOR THE PEOPLE  

 

Visit our website at www.abrahamlincolnassociation.org 

 

Matthew Holden, Jr. is the Wepner Dis-

tinguished Professor in Political Sci-

ence, University of Illinois - Springfield, 

a position he has held since August 

2009.  He is the convener of the Wepner 

Symposium on the Lincoln Legacy and 

C o n t e m p o r a r y  S c h o l a r s h i p 

(www.uis.edu/wepner.) 

 

Matthew Holden was born in Mound 

Bayou, Mississippi, and grew up in Chi-

cago.  He is married to the former Doro-

thy Amanda Howard and they are the 

parents of Paul Christopher Hendricks 

and John Matthew Alexander Holden.  

Dr. Holden is an alumnus of Northwest-

ern University (M. A., Ph. D., Political 

Science, Anthropology minor), Roose-

velt University (B. A., Political Science, 

History minor), and Wendell Phillips 

High School (Chicago).  He holds the 

LLD. (Hon.) from Tuskegee University, 

the L. H. D. (Hon.) from Roosevelt Uni-

versity, and the L. H. D. (Hon.) from 

Virginia Theological Seminary. 

 

Dr. Holden has taught at Wayne State 

University in Detroit, the University of 

Pittsburgh, the University of Wisconsin-

Madison, and the University of Virginia, 

where he was the Henry L. and Grace M. 

Doherty Professor of Politics.  He has 

been the Newman Visiting Professor of 

American Civilization, Cornell Univer-

sity, and a visiting professor at Jackson 

State University.  Holden served in the 

United States Army, with sixteen months 

in Korea in the 7th Infantry Division Ar-

tillery. 

 

He is a former president of the American 

Political Science Association and the 

Policy Studies Organization.  He is a 

Fellow of the American Academy of 

Arts and Sciences, and a Senior Fellow 

of the National Academy of Public Ad-

ministration.   

 

In his writings and experience, Holden 

has emphasized the connection of politi-

cal science concepts to the actual world 

they seek to explain.  He has emphasized 

learning from the actual world to refine 

concepts. 

 

Professor Holden has written extensively 

in many fields of political science.  His 

work has included energy politics and 

environmental policy; regulatory policy 

and practice; urban and metropolitan 

politics; public policy and administra-

tion; executive politics; law and politics; 

and race and ethnic politics.  Among his 

works are Continuity & Disruption:  

Essays in Public Administration; a study 

of race and politics entitled The Divisible 

Republic; an edited volume on Varieties 

of Political Conservatism; and contribu-

tions to a joint volume on Resources and 

Decisions. 

 

His articles include pioneering models of 

bureaucratic ñimperialismò and metro-

politan governance based upon interna-

tional relations.  His 1966 paper entitled 

Pollution Control as a Bargaining Proc-

ess shows why, even with the highest 

ethical standards, command and control 

must be limited and executive leaders of 

agencies must to a degree bargain with 

those over whom they have authority.  

This theme is expanded in a joint article 

with Gene William Giannotta, ñPolitics 

and Military Command,ò The Forum 9, 

Issue 3, Article 8 (October 2011), 1-11. 

 

In 1973, Dr. Holden published The Poli-

tics of the BlackòNationò and The White 

Manôs Burdena, perspectives on race 

relations and civil rights.   

 

Holdenôs recent publication from the 

University of Oklahoma Press, The 

Practice of Power, is a study of public 

administration and political power.  The 

book is based on the 2001 Rothbaum 

Lecture in Representative Government, 

and rewritten over the past decade.  

Other research and writing projects in-

clude The World and the Mind of Isaiah 

T. Montgomery: The Greatness of a 

Compromised Man, which examines the 

lone African American delegate in the 

Mississippi Constitutional Convention of 

1890, and a book on regulatory policy 

and practice. 

 

Holden been engaged in a wide range of 

activities .  He has been a Commissioner 

of the Public Service Commission of 

Wisconsin and Commissioner of the 

Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.  

He has also been a member of the Elec-

tricity Advisory Board (U. S. Depart-

ment of Energy), Task Force on Electric 

System Reliability (U. S. Department of 

Energy), the Presidentôs Air Quality Ad-

visory Board, and the Board of Directors 

of Atlantic Energy, Inc. 

 

Holden has given Congressional testi-

mony on D. C. government organization 

and energy policy, and has been a wit-

ness before the House Judiciary Com-

mittee on historical and constitutional 

standards on Presidential impeachment.  

He has also been a witness on state legis-

lative hearings on energy. 

 

Holden served as a member of the Na-

tional Urban Leagueôs Delegate Assem-

bly and Education and Youth Incentives 

Committee.  He served on the boards of 

directors of the Madison, Wisconsin and 

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania Urban Leagues 

 

(Continued on page 3) 

We are honored to have Dr. Matthew Holden, Jr., as a member of the ALA Board of Directors.  His impressive credentials and engaging 
personality have made him a popular addition to the University of Illinois - Springfield and the Lincoln scholarly community.  

Dr. Matthew Holden, Jr. 

New ALA Board Member Welcomed 

Dr. Matthew Holden, Jr. 
Wepner Distinguished Professor 

in Political Science 
University of Illinois - Springfield 

http://www.uis.edu/wepner
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WE INVITE YOU TO BECOME A MEMBER  
 

Your membership is essential to the ALAôs success.  It allows the ALA to provide you with the For The People newsletter and the 

Journal of the Abraham Lincoln Association and to sponsor many worthwhile programs.  Use the form below to enroll as a mem-

ber. 

   William G. Shepherd, Membership Chairman 
Mail this application (or a photocopy) 
and a check to: 
 

The Abraham Lincoln Association 
1 Old State Capitol Plaza 
Springfield, Illinois 62701 
 

 
Name:  _________________________ 
 

Address:  _______________________ 

City: ___________________________ 
 

Zip: _____________ 

 

Studentéééé.é..é$25 

Railsplitterééééé..$50 

Postmasterééé..é..$100 

Lawyeréééé.éé.$250 

Congressmanéé.é...$500 

Presidentééé.é...$1,000 

You may join through our website at: 
abrahamlincolnassociation.org 
Call toll free for more information: 

(866) 865-8500 

The current Wepner Professor, Dr. Mat-

thew Holden, Jr., has convened two sym-

posia in Springfield, Illinois, on the themes 

of presidential leadership and the lessons of 

the Civil War.  A third is planned for Octo-

ber 19-20, 2012, centered around Lincolnôs 

role in emancipation. 

 

The inaugural Wepner Symposium was 

held in October 2010, on the theme of 

ñPresidential Options, Presidential Deci-

sion-Making, and Social Consequences.ò 

The Symposium brought distinguished 

scholars from many institutions including 

Princeton, Yale, Bowdoin College, Purdue, 

the University of Oregon, to discuss the 

importance of Lincoln's presidency in his-

torical and social science context.  The 

second Wepner Symposium focused on the 

lessons of the Civil War and ñcivil warò as 

a more general phenomenon. 

The Third Wepner Symposium, scheduled 

for October 19-20, 2012, will examine the 

role of Lincolnôs leadership as president in 

the emancipation process.  Since 2012 is 

the sesquicentennial year of President Lin-

colnôs announcement of his intention to 

issue an emancipation proclamation in 

1863, the politics and legacy of emancipa-

tion are the focus of this yearôs symposium. 

 

CALL FOR PROPOSALS 
 

Proposals are welcome from (a) any field 

of political science and any of the forty-

odd organized sections of the American 

Political Science Association; (b) from 

colleagues who study politics from the 

conceptual terrain of anthropology, eco-

nomics, history, psychology, sociology, 

law, and the humanities, including Ameri-

can Studies and African-American Studies. 

 

 

Our goal is to expand the scope of our ac-

tivities to build on these symposia with a 

greater online presence, more events, and 

publication opportunities - all with the aim 

of promoting the mission of bringing 

greater scholarly attention to the legacy of 

Abraham Lincoln and spreading that 

knowledge to the public. 
 

  Dr. Matthew Holden, Jr. 

and of local NAACP chapters.  He is an 

active layperson in the Episcopal Church. 

 

Dr. Holden has been a strong advocate 

for improving the analytical basis of Af-

rican American politics.  In recent years, 

he has advanced the concept of a think 

tank on politics, economics, and govern-

mentðespecially in the Lower Missis-

sippi Valley.  One of his major current 

interests is historic preservation, espe-

cially in Mound Bayou, Missippi, where 

the vicissitudes of the contemporary 

economy have had a severe and adverse 

effect. 

 

The Matthew Holden, Jr., Symposium 

Lecture at Jackson State University was 

created to recognize his work and a dona-

tion of the 4,000-volume library by Mat-

thew and Dorothy Holden.  The volumes 

are housed at Jackson State University in 

The Mrs. Dorothy Howard Holden and 

Dr. Matthew Holden, Jr. Reading Room.  

Holdenôs academic, personal, and official 

papers have mainly been donated to the 

University of Virginia Archives.  When 

those papers are processed, they will 

provide one of most extensive collections 

in any university of materials on regula-

tory policy and procedure, as seen from a 

commissionerôs standpoint. 

 

 

(Continued from page 2) 
 

Wepner Symposium on the Lincoln Legacy 

October 19-20 2012 
 

Emancipation: What Came Before, How It Worked, and What Followed 

http://www.uis.edu/wepner/about/index.html##
http://www.uis.edu/wepner/about/holden.html
http://www.uis.edu/wepner/about/holden.html
http://www.uis.edu/wepner/symposium/index.html##
http://www.uis.edu/wepner/symposium/submit.html##
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Richard E. Hart 

 

The Sangamon Valley Collection at 

Springfield, Illinoisô Lincoln Library has 

an extensive accumulation of articles and 

photographs pertaining to the history of 

Lincolnôs Springfield.  While recently 

reviewing their vertical files, I found pho-

tocopies of a number of 19th century 

stereoviews of Oak Ridge Cemetery, the 

site of Abraham Lincolnôs burial.  The 

photocopied images were very faint and 

difficult to discern.  The photocopied 

pages were stapled together and a name, 

Cincinnati address and phone number 

were hand written at the bottom of the first 

page.  While it did not so state, I assumed 

that the name and contact information was 

that of the owner of the stereoviews. 

 

That evening I called the Cincinnati tele-

phone number thinking that it would have 

long since been disconnected or changed.  

To my amazement, the lady answering the 

telephone identified herself as the person 

whose name appeared on the photocopy.  

She was equally amazed that I was calling 

her and confirmed that indeed she was the 

owner of the cache of original stereo-

views. 

 

But how did these Springfield stereoviews 

come into her hands in Cincinnati?  She 

quickly answered with a story that illus-

trates the often serendipitous nature of  
 

(Continued on page 5) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Oak Ridge Cemetery Stereoviews Discovered in Cincinnati 

The Third Street or east entrance to Oak Ridge Cemetery.  It was through this entrance that the 
Lincoln funeral procession passed on the afternoon of May 4, 1865.  This stereoview was taken 
by Springfield photographer Marcel Duboce circa 1867. 

The Sextonõs Residence at Oak Ridge Cemetery.  From 1860 until 1867, this was the home of the 
first sexton of Oak Ridge Cemetery, George Willis.  This stereoview was taken by Springfield 
photographer Marcel Duboce circa 1867.  

The road running west through the valley from the Oak Ridge Cemeteryõs Third Street entrance.  
It was along this road that the Lincoln funeral procession passed on the afternoon of May 4, 
1865, stopping at the Receiving Vault where Lincolnõs body was placed.  The stereoview was 
taken by Ridgeway Glover of Schrieber and Glover, Philadelphia photographers.  Glover was 
present at Lincolnõs funeral and took this stereoview at the time of the funeral in early May 1865.  

Photograph of George Willis, the 
sexton of Oak Ridge Cemetery at 
the time of Lincolnõs funeral in May 

1865. 


